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April 1, 2025 
 
The Honorable David Rouzer 
2333 Rayburn House Office Building 
Washington, DC 20515 
 
RE: Letter of Support for the UNC Pembroke’s Preservation of Old Main 
 
Dear Representative Rouzer: 
 
As the President of the University of North Carolina System, I write to ask for your support of the University 
of North Carolina at Pembroke's funding request to renovate a historic building on its campus. UNC 
Pembroke is a vital and unique institution within the UNC System, embodying a rich and inspiring history 
of American Indian education and pride. Its proposal to revitalize and preserve Old Main is a critical piece 
of that history. 
 
Old Main was built in 1923 as the main building of the Croatan Normal School. The school was founded in 
1887 by the Lumbee Tribe, the largest state-recognized tribe in North Carolina and the largest tribe east 
of the Mississippi River. The Lumbee believed in the right to education and the school served as a beacon 
of hope and opportunity for generations of American Indian students during segregation. Between 1939 
and 1953, it was the only state-supported four-year college for Indians in the nation. 
 
Old Main stands as a testament to the resilience and enduring spirit of the Lumbee Tribe of North Carolina 
and the broader American Indian community. The building is both an architectural symbol and a 
cornerstone of identity for UNC Pembroke. For nearly a century, it has represented the university’s 
commitment to providing education to underserved populations, and its preservation is crucial for 
maintaining the cultural and historical fabric of the university and the region.  
 
In addition to its historical value, the preservation project aims to ensure that Old Main continues to serve 
as a functional and inspiring space for academic pursuits. This includes exterior upgrades to meet modern 
standards while retaining historical charm. The project will enable the university to host events and 
programs that benefit the entire community, from academic conferences to cultural celebrations. 
 
Robeson County is one of the culturally richest and economically poorest counties in North Carolina. The 
restoration of Old Main sends a powerful message about the value of the region’s heritage and a 
willingness to invest in its rejuvenation. By preserving Old Main, UNC Pembroke will not only safeguard 
an important historical landmark but also open more opportunities for tourism and economic 
development in the wider region.  
 
The restoration project includes elements designed to safeguard the building from future challenges. 
Robeson County, situated in the southeastern part of North Carolina, is particularly vulnerable to 
hurricanes and flooding. The region experienced significant damage from hurricanes Hurricane Florence 
in 2018 and Hurricane Matthew in 2016, which led to widespread flooding, property damage, and 
displacement of residents. Ensuring Old Main's resilience against such disasters, specifically by installing 
a new roof and weatherproofing windows and doors, is vital for protecting the useful life of this building. 
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UNC Pembroke's quest to preserve Old Main is an investment in the future of the university, the region, 
and the rich history that it represents. Thank you for your consideration of this request, which would 
enable UNC Pembroke to continue its mission of education and cultural preservation, while contributing 
to the economic and social well-being of Robeson County. 

Sincerely, 

Peter Hans 
President 
















